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The RCN is urging reps to keep the pressure on 
politicians, following the recent parliamentary  
debate on nursing pay

MPs drew on members’ stories to highlight the financial 
impact of the 1% cap on individual nurses, as well as on 
recruitment and retention.

Josie Irwin, RCN Head of Employment Relations, said: “The 
pay review body was writing its report at the very time that MPs 
were agreeing with us about the real hardship facing nursing 
staff. It will still be another few weeks before the report is put 
before MPs and we mustn’t let them forget their comments.” The 
RCN insists that pay should not be cut to deal with a crisis that 
nur

While there was general cross-party consensus among those 
attending the debate for the Government to end pay restraint, 
crucially Government minister Philip Dunne didn’t agree, citing 
‘extraordinary economic circumstances’. “The job isn’t done 
yet,” added Josie. “Activists can help by encouraging members to 
keep contacting their MPs, keeping the story in the local news 
and getting active on Facebook and Twitter.”
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MPs hear true impact of pay restraint
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Spreading the RCN word

Concerns about the low numbers of RCN reps in 
my region has led to a push to raise awareness of 
the RCN’s role and get more activists on board. 
In the last two years we’ve recruited 22 new RCN 
reps at my trust – we only had a handful here 
before so this is a great step forward. Of course, 
we now have to find the time and resources to 
mentor and supervise these new activists. But 
if we make sure their talents are harnessed, 
members will benefit so much.

The work is continuing. Each branch now runs 
two sessions every month to highlight what we 
do. It’s a chance to build on the way members 
got involved with our recent successful pay 
campaign. Members wanted more face-to-face 
contact so we have to make sure we see as many 
people as possible. We visit all areas of the trust 
at different times of day, including during the 
night shift, and we wear shirts emblazoned with 
the RCN logo so we’re easily recognisable.

I’m proud of what we’ve achieved. Nursing staff 
are now so much more aware of what the RCN 
does for members. We’ve changed people’s 
perceptions too. People will often only come 
to us when they’re in trouble but the RCN is 
about much more than that. We’re now seen 
not just as a union, but also a professional body 
that supports nursing staff in a range of ways 
throughout their career. 

David McKerr, RCN steward and safety 
representative at Belfast Health and Social 
Care Trust

The RCN has secured 
a landmark victory at 
the Court of Appeal 
regarding the correct 
interpretation of the 
permanent injury benefit 
(PIB) regulations in 
NHS Business Services 
Authority v Mrs Karen 
Young.

In 2010, Mrs Young 
was attending a patient 
when she was injured.
Following the injury the 

member suffered such severe ongoing back pain that she 
was unable to return to work and her employment was 
terminated on the grounds of ill-health. An MRI scan later 
revealed an underlying degenerative spine condition which, 
up until she was injured at work, had been asymptomatic. 
The member was unaware of her condition.

The member applied for PIB under the NHS Injury 
Benefit Scheme. Unfortunately, her application was 
refused and despite appealing and complaining to the 
Pensions Ombudsman she was denied these benefits due 
to the underlying condition. 

Interpretation

The Court of Appeal accepted that there had been an 
incorrect interpretation of the PIB regulations. It ruled that 
the words “by reason of” mean .6(u)-23.2(ng )]TJ T* [656.6(o)8.5(n)68.53 0.-9.8(a)-26.5(n .6(u)f5 )]TJ.4(d b)--3.4(h)4.9(e w) Kate MatraversRCN Legal Officer
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Money worries 

Often misunderstood or unrecognised, 
the effects of financial abuse can be 
potentially devastating for individuals, 
both emotionally and practically. But as 
Lynne Pearce explains, the RCN can help

“It’s one of the lesser known forms of domestic 
abuse,” says RCN Senior Welfare Adviser Claire 
Cannings. “And it can happen to anyone, even 
the most senior members of staff.” 

Of around 25 new referrals to the RCN’s 
Welfare Service each week, she estimates that 
four or five people will not be in control of 
their money, with an abusive partner or family 
member taking charge. 

“Whether or not it’s accompanied by aggression 
or violence, it can leave someone feeling isolated, 
lacking in confidence and trapped,” explains 
Claire. “They may also be facing financial 
difficulties – even at risk of losing their home – 
because they don’t have full control over finances.” 

Examples of financial abuse include: 

•	 making someone hand over their wages 

•	 insisting they take out credit

•	 demanding they account for every penny spent 

•	 controlling a bank account 

•	 running up debts in their name 

•	 not contributing to household expenses, 
causing financial difficulty for the individual. 

As an RCN rep, what can you do if you suspect 
this is happening? Look for the tell-tale signs, 
advises Claire. “Inexplicably not having money 
for bills and being clearly worried about cash 
could raise alarm bells,” she says. “Especially 
if that’s coupled with a new relationship or an 
adult child has returned home.” 

Often people are embarrassed, not wanting 
to admit someone close to them is taking 
advantage. “Gently encourage them to seek 
advice from a third party,” says Claire. “And 
remember we’re there to support you too. So if 
you have concerns and don’t know what to do, 
talk to us first.”

Ann’s story
For RCN member, Ann*, financial abuse was one 
aspect of an abusive relationship. Throughout 
their marriage of 30 years, her husband had taken 
complete charge of money, including having her 
wages paid into a joint account. “What he was 
doing wasn’t obvious,” says Ann. “I was very 
naïve and I went along with what he said because 
I thought he knew best.”  

Before she bought anything, Ann had to ask 
his permission. He also opened many other 
accounts with different banks, coercing 
Ann to sign the paperwork. While he never 
revealed how much he earned, he insisted 
they were struggling financially – when in 
reality the reverse was true.  
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Revalidation: one year on

Keeping in contact with the Nursing  
and Midwifery Council (NMC) is central 
to ensuring a smooth revalidation 
process. RCN Principal Legal Officer 
Roz Hooper says there are a number 
of ways reps can help members avoid 
inadvertently lapsing from the register

What’s the background?

All registrants must submit their application for 
revalidation online, so it’s essential they have 
an NMC online account. Nurses and midwives 
have to revalidate every three years to renew 
their registration.

Why are email addresses important?

The way the NMC writes to registrants has 
changed and they now treat email addresses 
as registered addresses. All but the most basic 
communications are sent by email, not by post. 
There are more than 30,000 individuals who 
are not receiving emails from the NMC and 
unsurprisingly there’s a correlation between 
those who lapse and those who haven’t registered 
an email address on the NMC website.

Why are NMC emails so important?

Email is used to remind registrants to pay 
their fees and revalidate. Additional emails are 
sent to registrants who haven’t opened their 
emails. If members habitually delete emails 
from the NMC without reading them, and they 
seem to be getting more of them, this could be 
because the NMC is trying to alert them about 
something important.

How can reps help?

Fear of technology is an issue. Please show 
those who haven’t yet registered or provided 
their email address how easy it is to do. Explain 
how they can set up email on their smartphone 
as they’re more likely to see messages this way. 
It’s the registrant’s responsibility to check that 
their email address will work. So for those who 
provide their work email address, there’s a risk 
of emails getting caught in spam filters. Reps 
can get in touch with work IT departments to 
make sure they know to class the NMC as a 
“safe sender”.

If members lapse, how long does it take 
to re-register?

Members can reassure their employers that they 
should be back on the register quickly. Nurses 
who submit all the documentation correctly are 
being re-registered within about two weeks at 
the moment, although lapsing from the register 




